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Isaiah 7:10 -16 
 

 

What exactly is going on in Isaiah 7? We hear the verse which is quoted in the 
gospel of Matthew, and think of Jesus, but when we listen to the rest of this, we 
may wonder, just what is this about? 

 
In the time of Isaiah, in the 8th century BC, Israel is two kingdoms, the northern 
kingdom called Israel or Ephraim, and the southern kingdom, usually called 
Judah, sometimes Jacob.  Israel, the north, is allied with Syria at this time, and 
the two threaten Judah. So Judah’s king Ahaz seeks an alliance with the Assyrian 
Empire to the East against Syria and Israel.  This is not as good an idea as it 
seems, though. You remember those photos of Roosevelt, Churchhill, and Stalin 
together – it seemed good to ally with Stalin against Hitler, but in the end, Stalin 
was an enemy as well.  
 
Ahaz is afraid that Ephraim and Syria will invade and conquer, even though 
Isaiah tells him that God says this will not happen.  Ahaz will not hear what 
Isaiah has to say. He will not ask for a sign – is he afraid? Is he too proud? But 
Isaiah tells him anyway: those two kings will fade away.  In a matter of a year or 
two, they will no longer be a threat.  Why? Because, as the rest of the chapter goes 
on to say, the Assyrian Empire will come and lay waste everywhere. They are the 
ones to fear.  
 
In a matter of a year or two – Isaiah puts it another way: he says there is a young 
woman already pregnant, and by the time her child is weaned, this will happen. 
By the time he eats curds and honey, baby food, this will come to pass. This child 
is a sign of the times, that the threat from Ephraim and Syria will soon be over, 
and you, Ahaz, will be faced with Assyria. As Prof. Fred Gaiser says “The mice 
invite the protection of the cat at their peril.”  
 
So that is Isaiah 7.  The Gospel of Matthew picks this up as a prophecy. There 
tend to be in Isaiah these little moments in the middle of something that point to 
something larger, that the Church found to be pointing to Jesus. Matthew sees in 
this child not only a sign for Ahaz, but a prophecy of the coming of the Messiah, 
of Jesus. A virgin shall bear a son, and name him Immanuel.  
 
Immanuel means “God with us.” When this child is born, we find that God is with 
us.  Not that God is with us in some unformed, vague spiritual way, but that God 
is with us quite literally: that is the doctrine of the Incarnation, that God became 
human flesh in order to save us.  God is with us, over there, in that manger, alive 
and kicking.  
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Of course, the child Isaiah points to comes as a judgment against Ahaz. He comes 
as a sign that God will judge Ahaz’s lack of faith.  Jesus comes as a savior – but 
also as a judge. There is a double edge to this news: the presence of God with us 
shows us just how much of our life is not worthy of God’s presence.  The Savior’s 
coming reveals from what we must be saved.  There is an ambiguity in our Advent 
proclamation that God is coming – do we really want God to come? For when 
God comes, our world is disturbed, overturned, judged, and changed. When God 
comes we begin to see the world through God’s eyes, through the eyes of God 
Incarnate, through the eyes of this child.  
 
In the church I served in Glen Burnie, MD, there was a decision to buy cushions 
for the pews.  The pews there are a modern, park-bench sort of style, and the only 
way to cushion them was to buy long pads. The question was, what color should 
they be? There were multicolored clerestory windows. The walls were brick. The 
pews were a light, yellowish wood. There was a light blue carpet in the aisle.  We 
quickly decided that blue was wrong. We were trying to decide among various 
golden or mustard colors, to match the pews. And then one day an architect we 
knew was in the building, so we asked him to take a look. He looked in the 
sanctuary and instantly said, “match the brick. Red cushions.” We thought he was 
crazy, but we did it. Well, the cushions just fade into the walls, you don’t notice 
them. Perfect decision!  We had all kinds of theories, but when we saw it through 
trained eyes, we got another picture entirely. When we see the world through 
God’s eyes, we get another picture entirely.  
 
We tend to live a kind of bifurcated life. Prof. James Smith puts it this way, “six 
days of the week we are baking cakes for the Queen of Heaven, and on the 
seventh we give Jesus an hour.” He refers to the prophet Jeremiah’s 
condemnation of Israel’s participation in pagan rituals, including baking cakes 
with raisins for the feasts in honor of Ashtoreth, a Canaanite goddess.  Six days a 
week we are serving other gods, and on the seventh, we worship Jesus. Is that 
true? It is, in many ways.  
 
In our time we have seen the end of Christian hegemony, when culture was more 
or less dominated by Christianity. Now we are much more aware of the fact of a 
pluralist society – there are many different groups in our world.  And plural fact 
gives way to pluralism as an ideology, that we must be ever so careful not to 
offend any group by seeming to favor any other group. (I think that is impossible, 
by the way.)  So for example, this year again we hear the debate over whether the 
cashier at your favorite store should say “happy holidays” when giving you your 
change, or be brave enough to say “Merry Christmas.”  There are churches busy  
keeping a list on the internet, so you will know which stores are witnessing for 
Jesus; you can take your business there.  Well, both sides have a point: not every 
customer is Christian, that cultural assumption is over with. But it is, technically, 
a Christian holiday.  
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Before you agonize much over that, let’s look at a larger point. Whether your 
store greets you with “Merry Christmas” or “Happy Holidays,” you are still there 
spending money you don’t have to give people you may not even care about gifts 
of things they don’t need!  The debate over the greeting obscures the 
commercialism and greed that has arisen around Christmas. The stores are not 
witnessing for Jesus; no, the merchants make calculated guesses as to which 
greeting will please the most customers. How can we make the most money? That 
is the real question behind this. And through the child’s eyes, we see it for what it 
is. Going to the mall is a religious experience for many people. It is enlightening 
to see an ordinary task through new eyes, to see how our consumer economy 
easily becomes a kind of pagan faith.   
 
The secular world-view that supports all of this proclaims that there is a neutral 
public space in which we can treat all ideas the same. There is freedom to enjoy 
and believe whatever you choose. Religious belief, or not, is a private matter.  All 
people are created equal, and all people are basically good.  What matters is what 
is good economically, especially for those in control of it.  There are slight 
variations of this, for the right and the left.  But the larger world-view is quite 
consistent: its prime value is choice and the freedom to choose.  
 
And that world-view is the one in which we live. It affects how we relate to others 
in society. It orders and regulates our assumptions and our commerce. It 
describes polite behavior for us. It is the air we breathe. And so, because it is so 
pervasive, it becomes hard to see it clearly. It is simply “the way things are,” and 
we can’t conceive of a different way.  
  
And so God sends this child – God with us – so that we can see things God’s way, 
so that we can see things through the eyes of a child.  
 
The child comes as judge, and so all that does not square with God’s rule is seen 
for what it is. The child comes as savior, to save us from our sin, from death, from 
despair and hopelessness, from bad news  and selfishness. The child comes to 
bring good news to the poor, sight to the blind, health to the sick, freedom to the 
prisoners, new life for those who are dead – in short, to overturn the way things 
are and bring in a new way.  The child comes to bring us God’s point of view.  
 
Seen through the child’s eyes, we see that there is no neutral public space. To 
have the audacity to say something is true may bring ridicule, but that is the faith.  
 
Seen through the child’s eyes , we see that people are not basically good. They are 
basically selfish sinners, who need redemption. It is grace that brings goodness.  
 
Seen through the child’s eyes , we see that all choices are not equal. We see that 
the freedom to choose is not the ultimate value. Our idea of freedom, Scripture 
tells us, is not real freedom. We are truly free when we are bound to God; what we 
call freedom is slavery to our sinful desires.   
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Seen through the child’s eyes , we see that economic profit is not the main goal in 
life. We see that God calls on every page of the Bible for justice, including 
economic justice for all people.  We see that mission and giving and sharing are 
important, year round, every year.  
 
We see that we live in a different reality, a different point of view, a different 
understanding of things, and that may put us in a minority. “Every worship 
service is a challenge to Caesar,” says Peter Leithart, and he is right.  We see that 
God’s kingdom brings an alternate arrangement of government, surpassing even 
our cherished democracy.  
 
We see through the eyes of this child, through the eyes of faith, and we see things 
differently.  Through the eyes of the child who is coming, we see the world as it is, 
and as God intends it to be. As we await and celebrate the coming of the child, 
Jesus who saves, who is God with us, may we be given new eyes to see rightly.  
 
Thanks be to God. 
 
Amen.  


